
ZONING COMMITTEE STAFF REPORT

FILE NAME:  869 Arkwright Rezoning FILE #:  23-004-582
APPLICANT:  William Janicke HEARING DATE: February 9, 2023
TYPE OF APPLICATION:  Rezoning
LOCATION:  869 Arkwright Street, NW corner at Cayuga
PIN & LEGAL DESCRIPTION:  29.29.22.32.0142; Lots 13 - 14, Block 8, Edmund Rice’s Fourth 

Addition  
PLANNING DISTRICT:  5 EXISTING ZONING:  RT1
ZONING CODE REFERENCE:  § 61.801(b)
STAFF REPORT DATE:  February 2, 2023 BY:  Bill Dermody 
DATE RECEIVED:  January 11, 2023 60-DAY DEADLINE FOR ACTION:  March 11, 2023

A. PURPOSE:  Rezone from RT1 two-family residential to RT2 townhouse residential.
B. PARCEL SIZE:  8,520 square feet
C. EXISTING LAND USE:  Duplex residential
D. SURROUNDING LAND USE:  Single-family residential to the north and east (RT1), 

multifamily residential to the west (RT1), and office/undeveloped to the south (I1)
E. ZONING CODE CITATION:  § 61.801(b) provides for changes to the zoning of property 

initiated by the property owner.
F. HISTORY/DISCUSSION:  The site has been zoned RT1 two-family residential since 1975.
G. DISTRICT COUNCIL RECOMMENDATION:  As of this writing, the District 5 Payne Phalen 

Community Council has not provided a recommendation. 
H. FINDINGS:  

1. The application requests rezoning from RT1 two-family residential to RT2 townhouse 
residential.

2. The proposed zoning is consistent with the way this area has developed. The RT2 zoning 
would be consistent with the adjacent mix of uses and densities, especially on a larger 
corner lot.

3. The proposed zoning is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan. The Comprehensive 
Plan’s 2040 land use designation for the site is Urban Neighborhood, which calls for 
medium-density housing such as permitted in the RT2 district.  Intensification of this site 
within ½ mile of a planned Purple Line bus rapid transit station is supported by 
Comprehensive Plan Policy LU-1: “Encourage transit-supportive density and direct the 
majority of growth to areas with the highest existing or planned transit capacity”

4. The proposed zoning is compatible with the surrounding mix of office, multifamily, and 
other residential uses.

5. Court rulings have determined that “spot zoning” is illegal in Minnesota.  Minnesota courts 
have stated that this term “applies to zoning changes, typically limited to small plots of 
land, which establish a use classification inconsistent with the surrounding uses and 
create an island of nonconforming use within a larger zoned property.”  The proposed RT2 
zoning does not represent spot zoning.  Rather, it is compatible and consistent with 
surrounding multifamily, office, and single-family residential uses.

I. STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Based on the above findings, staff recommends approval of 
the rezoning from RT1 two-family residential to RT2 townhouse residential at 869 Arkwright 
Street.
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